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Thank you, Mr. President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Thank you, sir. 

150 
April ·21, 2010 

Are there any further remarks? Any further 

remarks on the bill before us? 

Senator LeBeau. 

SENATOR LEBEAU: 

If there's no objection, Mr. President, I'd like 

to move,-this bill to the consent calendar. 

THE CHAIR: 

Without objection, this bill is placed on the 

consent calendar . 

Mr .. Clerk. 

THE CLERK: 

Calendar page 27i Calendar.Nufuber 379, File 

Number 362, subst.itute for House Bill 5278, AN ACT 

CONCERNING SENIOR CENTERS AND THE FREEDOM OF . . 

INFORMATION ACT, favorable report of the Committee on 

Aging and Government Administration and Elections. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Prague. 

SENATOR PRAGUE: 

Thank you, Mr. President. I move the joint 

committee's favorable report and· passage of the bill. 
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On acceptance and passage, will you remark 

further? 

SENATOR PRAGUE: 

Mr. President, you know, there are some 

pnscrupulous people out there who prey on senior 

citizens. This bill will not allow anybody to get 

to go to senior c~nters or to call them and get the 

names, addresses ana telephone numbers of the members 

of that senior center. They can't get those lists 

through the Freedom of Information. They just can't 

get those lists. This request actually came to us 

from a director of a senio~ center who has received 

many calls from God knows who trying to get the name 

of the.members of the senior center. 

This bill protects that. It's a good bill, and I 

move adoption. 

THE CHAIR: 

Thank you, Senator. 

Are there any furth 

SENATOR PRAGU~: 

I move passage -- excuse me. 

THE CHAIR: 

Thank you, Senator. 
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SENATOR PRAGUE: 

Thank you. 

THE CHAIR: 

Any further remarks? 

Senator Kissel. 

SENATOR KISSEL: 

152 
April 21, 2010 

Thank you very much, Mr. President. Great to see 

you up there this afternoon. 

THE CHAIR: 

Well thank you. Great to see you. 

SENATOR KISSEL: 

I stan&·in strong support of this particular 

bill. I was delighted to listen to all the testimony 

at our public hearing on the Select·Committee on 

Aging. As a ranking member this year of that 

committee, it's been great to work with the co-chairs, 

Senator Prague and Representative Serra. And it 

brings me back to the early days of the mid 1990s when 

I was one of the founding members of the Select 

Committee on Aging. And I believe that we've made 

great work over the years to bring matters of 

importance regarding our seniors through legislative 

initiatives and to the attention of the people of the 

state of Connecticut. 
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Indeed some folks -- I believe from Newin9ton 

Senior Center .-- brought to our attention that they 

were getting requests regarding info~mation regarding 

their seniors and they felt concern regarding that. 

And I have to say that when this bill originally came 

before us on the,Select Committee on Aging, I also was 

contacted by a fantastic woman, Ms. Susan Lather, who 

is the director of the Enfield Senior Center, as well. 

While they weren't getting any requests, clearly, the 

fact that this bill was raised alerted everybody, I 

believe throughout Connecticut, that this was an area 

that could be problematic. 

Now I understand, at the public hearing, folks 

from the Freedom of In.formation Commission always 

having as their guiding star transparency, had 

concerns. And so for the purpose -- and I strongly 

support the bill -- but for the purpose of legislative 

history, at their request, I'm just going to ask some 

questions through you, Mr. President, to Senator 

Prague, just ~6 make sure that we're very clear. And 

it's my belief that the ~ay we need to go with this 

legislation is as broadly as possible, but I think 

some questions need to be answered on the record . 

So if I might through you, Mr. President? 
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THE CHAIR: 

Please frame your question. 

SENATOR KISSEL: .• :1 • 

154 
April 21, 2010 

Through you, Mr. President, the first que~tion is 

what is meant by the phrase "senior center program"? 

Through you Mr. President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Prague. 

SENATOR PRAGUE: 

Through you, Mr. President, to Senator Kissel. 

Senator Kissel, you ~now a· pr?gram at the senior 

center could be crafts, could be exercise programs. 

It could be cooking classes. It could be any type of 

activity at a senior center. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Kissel. 

SENATOR KISSEL: 

Thank you very much, Mr. President. 

And I would wholeheartedly agree with that. I 

think that the term "senior center program" as much as 

maybe the folks at the Freedom of Information 

Commission would like to have that narrowly drawn, I 

think because the intent of this legislation is to 

protect this information regarding names, addresses, 
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phone numbers regarding our seniors that we should 

read this as broadly as possible. And so I believe 

that is the .answer that I received from Senator 

Prague; that is the definition that I agree with. And 

so ·I think in terms of any senior center 

administrator·, executive director or anything like 

that, they should be able to rely on this law going 

forward -- should it become law -- that they have a 

very wide ambit to protect this information from being 

sought out by folks trying to utilize the FOI laws. 

My second question through you, Mr. President, is 

what is meant by the phrase, "member of q senior 

center" and, again, my guess would be that given the 

direction that this legislation is moving ~n, I would 

guess that that would be read as broadly as possible 

as well. - But I would like to ask that question 

through you, Mr. President, to Senator Prague. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Prague. 

SENATOR PRAGUE: 

Thank you, Mr. President. 

Through you to Senator Kissel. A member of the 

senior center is a senior who has signed up to become 

a member. Sometimes-there's a minimal charge, 
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sometimes there isn't. But the person who comes to 

the senior center and becomes a member s·igns up to 

become a member. They give their name, their address, 

their telephone number, and they are part of the group 

that belongs to the senior center. Sometimes the 

senior center can open their membership to people in 

other towns and they would also then sign up as a 

member. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Kissel. 

SENATOR KISSEL: 

ThaR~ you very much, Mr. President. 

~nd I know, indeed, the senior center in Enfield 

has a lot of folks from surrounding communities that 

like to attend that. And I think that in terms of the 

protections afforded by this legislation, Senator 

P·rague is absolutely correct that in terms of the 

protections afforded thos~ folks for at least the 

purposes of ·this legislation would be considered 

members. 

And so those are my two questions. They also had 

another question but I don't think that we need to go 

into it at this'point in time. I thank Senator Prague 

for those answers in creating the legislative intent. 
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Clearly, what we're trying to protect are the 

names, addresses, phone numbers and email addresses of 

folks that are members, participat.e in programs of our 

senior centers throughout the state of Connecticut. 

And I can see how this legislation is not a minute too 

soon in moving throug~ our legislative body. 

And let me -- let me sketch out two areas why. 

Earlier this afternoon one of the things that I spoke 

highly regarding the efforts of Chairman Prague and 

Chairman Setra·was the notion that banks and financial 

institutions, if they are going to give advice to 

seniors, have got to have some kind of qualifi·cations 

to hold themselves out to the public regarding that. 

That's number one. 

But number two, if folks go out and they try to 

get these lists of names and phone numbers from senior 

centers, then they might call them on the phone and 

purport to be a financial advisor. They might get 

that list, that mailing list, and send them a letter 

purporting to be some kind of financial advisor or 

then they could send out an email. So one area where 

I think that we're nipping the problem in the bud, 

right off the bat, is we're saying that this pool of 

information cannot be so easily had by indiv1duals who 
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want to simply market to seniors. There's other more 

appropriate avenues to get that information using the 

Freedom of Information .. ~-Act to try to target seniors 

through senior centers is inappropriate. 

But I can also the second part is -- I can 

also envision)a far more nefarious and dangerous thing 

that we are also stopping in its tracks. And, 

unfortunately, there are diabolical people out the~e 

. that do very bad things. Imagine -- and we all pick 

up our. local papers and we see, trip to New York City 

~o go see something at the Radio City Music Hall, 

spend the day in Boston shopping. ~usually, you read 

that in the paper a month in advance .. And quite often 

those trips are sponsored by a senior center. Well, 

what if somebody got it. in their head to try to get 

that list, using the Freedom of Information Act, from 

an unsuspecting senior center who might just say, 

Well, under the law I have to provide that 

information. And what if it was the intention of the 

person or persons seeking that information to break 

into the homes of people that are going on that trip 

or to prey on those folks some way knowing that 

they're out of town for that day? 

I mean it sounds crazy but every day that I live~ 
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paper, 

learn 

stoop to nothing to 

don't care who they 

let's face it, just 

I hear on the radio, 

that there are people 

try to make a dollar. 

step on to get there. 

159 
April 21, 2010 

I watch on 

that will 

And they 

I mean, 

in the last few weeks, we've read 

stories about how people have been stealing monuments 

from graveyards so that they cut them up and sell them 

to get money to buy drugs. I mean, there is no limit. 

There's no shame to what some people will stoop to. 

So there's·the sort of harassment thing that 

we're trying to stop, the people t·hat are trying to 

put out their wares. You can get the information as 

to how to contact these folks in another way. But 

also, I think, we are protecting individuals who may 

-- with not even thinking about it -- sign up for a 

variety of programs at a senior center and not want to 

have to worry about what's going on back home. It 

doesn't have to be that isolated bus trip. It could 

be some sort of art class where you meet at a regular 

time at a regular place. Someone could use that 

information to try to take advantage of our seniors. 

So I'm happy to be a co-sponsor of this 

legislation. I think it stops something before it 

turns into a huge problem. And I strongly support 
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this legislation. And once again, I commend Senator 

Prague for moving this bill forward. 

-= Thank you very much, Mr. President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Thank you, Senator Kissel. 

Senator Doyle. 

SENATOR DOYLE: 

Thank you, Mr. President. 

I'll just make a brief comment on this bill. I 

want to applaud the efforts of Senator Prague and 

Representative Serra and Senator Kissel as ranking 

member. 

This bill, I believe, came about because of the 

Newington Senior Center. I would argue one of the 

premier senior centers in the state and its chairman, 

Diane Stone. They're from.my district. And she has 

contac~ed me on a weekly basis finding you know 

asking me about the status of this bill. And I think 

this bill really is a good common sense bill that I'm 

glad, you know, both parties have agreed to support it 

because most of our communities do have active senior 

centers where our seniors go to relax and come 

together and enjoy themselves during the day. And I 

just think it's unfortunate that some, you know, 
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maybe -- you know, nothing maybe no bad intent, but 

they don't deserve to be have their names FOI'd and 

then contacted by saiesmen and the l~ke. 

So I think it's a wonderful bill. I applaud the 

Aging Committee for end~rsing it, moving it along. I 

look forward to it becoming si9ned into law by the 

Gove~nor in the. near future. 

· Thank you very much, Mr. President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Thank you, Senator. 

Are there further remarks? 

If not, Senator Prague. 

SENATOR PRAGUE: 

Mr. President, I just want to thank the members 

of this chamber who have such sensitivity to the 

elderly population. I think it's commendable. 

Anyhow, I don't see any further remarks and if 

there's no objection, could we place this on the 

consent calendar? 

THE CHAIR: 

Without objection, this item is placed on our 

consent calendar. 

SENATOR PRAGUE: 

Thank you. 
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Bill 5265; Calendar 313, substitute for House Bill 

5002. 

Calendar-page 20, Calendar 314, House Bill 5201. 

Calendar page 24, Calendar 340, substitute for 

Senate Bill 175. 

Calendar page 25, Calendar 346, substitute for 

Senate Bill 151; Ca!endar -350, Senate Bill 333; 

Calendar 371, substitute for House Bill 5014. 

Calendar page 26, Calendar 375, House Bill 5320. 

Calendar page 27, Calendar 379, substitute for 

House Bill 5278; Calendar 380, substitute for House 

Bill 5452; Calendar 381, substitute for House Bill 

5006; Calendar 382, House Bill 5157. 

Calendar page 28, Calendar 384, substitute for 

House Bill 5204. 

Calendar page 29, Calendar 395, substitute for 

Senate Bill 127; Calendar 396, Senate Bill 147. 

Calendar page 30, Calendar 413, 'House Bill 5024; 

Calendar 414, substitute for House Bill 5401. 

Calendar page 31, Calendar 419, substitute for 

House Bill 5303. 

Calendar.32 --page 32, Calendar Number 421, 

substitute for House Bill 5388; and on calendar page 

34, Calendar 46, substitute for Senate Bill 68; 
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Calendar 50, substitute for Senate Bill 17. 

Calendar page 35, Calendar 64, substitute for 

Senate Bill 187. 

Calendar page 37, Calendar 109, substitute for 

' 
Senate Bill 189. 

Calendar page 39, Calendar Number 148, substitute 

for Senate Bill "226. 

Calendar page 40, Calendar 182, substitute fior 

Senate Bill 218.' 

Calendar page ~1, Calendar 188, substitute for 

Sena.te Bill 200 . 

Mr. P.resident, that completes those items placed 

on the consent calendar. 

THE CHAIR: 

All right. If the Clerk has made an announcement 

that a roll call vote is in progress in t~e Senate on 

the f~rst consent calendar, the machine will be open. 

Senators may cast their vote. 

THE CLERK: 

the Senate is now voting by roll call on the 

consent calendar. Will all Senators please return to 

the chamber. The Senate is now voting by roll call on 

the consent calendar. Will all Senators please return 

to the chamber. 
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Would all Senators please check the roll call 

board to make certain that your vote is properly 

recorded. If all Senators have voted and if all votes 

are properly recorded, the machine will be locked, and 

the Clerk may take a tally. 

THE CLERK: 

Motion is on adoption of Consent Calendar Number 

1. 

Total Number Voting 35 

Those voting Yea 35 

Those voting Nay 0 

Those absent and not voting 1 

THE CHAIR: 

Consent Calendar Number 1 is passed. 

Are there any announcements or points of personal 

privilege? Are there any announcements or points of 

personal privilege? 

Senator LeBeau. 

SENATOR LEBEAU: 

Thank you, Mr. President, for a -- for an 

announcement. 

THE CHAIR: 

Please proceed. 
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45 
April 13, 2010 

Is there any objection? Is there any objection? 

Hearing none, So ordered. 

Will the Clerk please call Calendar Number 171. 

THE CLERK: 

On page 14, Calendar 171, substitute for House 

Bill Number .5291, .AN ACT C.ONCERNING THE SHARING OF 

INFORMATI·ON BETWE.EN THE DEPARTMENT OF MENTAL HEALTH 

AND ADDICTION SERVIC_ES AND THE DEPARTMENT OF SOCIAL 

SERVICES' AS RELATES TO MEDICAID FUNDED SERVICES, 

favora:bl.e repor-t of the .Committee on Hu~~n services. 

--DEPUTY SPEAKER KIRKLEY-BEY: 

Representative Olson, you have the floor, ma'am. 

REP. OLSON · (46th) : 

Thank.you, Madam Speaker. Good afternoon. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER KIRKLEY-BEY: 

Good afterno.oh. 

REP. OtSON (46th): 

I rise to move the 'following i terns to the consent 

c.alendar.: Calendar Number 171, Calendar Number .1.89, 
.· 
and Calendar Numpe_r. 1-95. 

Thank you, Madam Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER KIRKLEY~BEY: 

The Representative has asked that Calendar 171, 
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189 and 195 be placed on consent. 
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April 13, 2010 

Ls there any objection? Is there any objection 

to being placed on consent? If not, so ordered. 

Will the Clerk please call Calendar Number 242. 

THE CLERK: 

On page 1, Calendar 242, ijouse Joint Resolut~on 

.Nu,mber 85, RESOLUT.I.ON CONFIRMING THE NOMINATION OF THE 

HONORABLE JOHN D. BRENNAN OF EAS.T HARTFORD TO BE A 

·STATE REFEREE. 

DEPUtY SPEAKER KIRKLEY-BEY: 

This is a consent" calendar. 243. 

THE CLERK:· 

-· Do you want tne to read a:ll of them? 

DEPUTY SPEAKER KIRKLEY-BEY: 

Yeah. 

THE CLERK: 

Calendar 243, House Joint· Resolution Number 86, 

RESOLUTION CONFIRMING THE NOMINATION OF THE HONORABLE 

THOMAS J. CORRADINO O.F MADISON TO· BE A STATE REFEREE, 

FAVORABLE REPORT OF THE COMMITTEE ON JUDICIARY. 

Calendar Number 244, 245, 24.6, 247, 248, 249, 

250, Calenda-r 171, House Bill 5291, 189, House 

Bill 5197, and Calendar 195, H6use Bill 5278. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER KIRKLEY-BEY: 
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Thank you., sir. 

Will .staff and guests please --

Representq.tive Olson. 

REP. OLSON (46th)~ 

Why, thank you, Madam Speak~r. 

.47 
April 13, 2.010 

Madam S~~aker,. we are about to vote on today's 

consent ca1endar. These· calendar numPer$ a.;-e going to 

. sound very familia-r. These are the i terns thqt we 

~oved to the consent calendar earlier today, Calendars 

Number 24.2, 243~ 244, 245·, 246, 247, 248, 250 and 

Calend~r Numbers 171! 189 and· 1~5. 

Thank you.,\ Madam Speake'r. 

DEPUTY s·P.EAKER KIRKLEY-BEY: 

The question before us is passage of the cons.ent 

calendar. Will you remark? . Will you remark? If not, 

staff and guests ·please come to the well. Members 

take your seat. The mac~ine will be open. 

THE CLERK: 

The House of Representatives is v?tinq b~ roll 

call. Members to the chamber. The House is taking a 

roll call vote. Members to the chamber plea·se. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER KIRKLEY-BEY: 

Have all members voted? Have all members voted? 

Please check the board to make sure your vote has been 
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properly cast. The machine will be locked and the 

Clerk will prepare the tally. 

The ·Clerk will please announce the tally~ 

THE CLERK: 

On today~s consent calendar. 

Total: Number voting 149 

Necessary for adoption 75 

Those voting Yea 1{9 

Those vot~ng Nay 0 

Those ab9ent and not voting 2 

DEPUTY SPEAKER KIRKLEY-BEY: 

The 6onsent calendar is adopted . 

(Speaker Donovan in the Chair.) 

SPEAKER DONOVAN-: 

Will the Clerk please call E~ergency Certified 

Bill Number 5544. 

THE CLER~: 

House Bill 5544, J\,N ACT CONCERNING THE CITIZENS' 

ELECTION FUND, LCO Number 3312, introduced by 

RepresentatiVe Donovan and Senator Williams. 

SPEZ:\KER DONOVAN: 

.Chairman Spallone, you have the floor, sir. 
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Marc~ -9, 2010 
10:00 A.M. 

CHAIRMEN: 

VICE CHAIRMEN: 

MEMBERS PRESENT: 
~PRESENTATIVES :. 

Senator Prague 
Representative Serra 

Senator Kissel 

Bye, Cook, Tallarita, 
Zalaski 

REP. SERRA: Welcome h~re this morning to the Select 
Committee on.Aging Public Hearing. The first 
person up is Kathleen Ross. Good morning. 

KATHLEEN ROSS : Good morning·. 

REP. SERRA: Good morning. 

KATHLEEN ROSS: . Senator Prague, Representative 
Serra·, members of the committee, Senator 
Kissel~ my name is Kathleen Ross. I'm an 
att.orn~y with the Freedom of Information 
Commission. 'The co~mission submitted written 
testimony, ·whic.h I won't read to you. But I am 
here to tell the committee that the commission 
oppos_es HQUse Bill 5278, for the. following 
reasons: 

Fir.st, although the purpose of the bill is 
. presumably to protect members of. senior centers 
from sol.icitors, we do not believe that this 
"bill will acc.omplish this purpose. Today we 
1 i ve in the inf-ormation age, domina ted by 
computers and dat:abases, where all kinds of_ 
·infortnat·ion is collected, avai1able to. and 
shared by anyone and everyone. The use of 
computers and the Internet has truly changed 
our society to the point where ineormation 
formerly considered private, cannot really be 
considered that way_ any mo.re . 

000164 



•• 

• 

2 
csd/gbr SELECT COMMITTEEE ON AGING 

March 9, 2010 
10:00 A.M. 

In addition, every time someone signs up for a- · 
card at Stop & Shop. or CVS to receive discounts 
that person:ts personal information is put into 
a database and purchases made at those"stores 
are tracked.. l believe. that those datab.ases 
are sold and shared among private companie13 all 
the time ... so the inf.ormatio.n is out· there. 
And w~ don't think that House Bill 5278.will 
make the pz::oblem of solicitors go away: 

Second, remov.ing these lists from the FOI Act 
Disclosure Requirements might actually result 
in depriving seniors of good and val uabl.e 
information: information a_bout advances in. new 
meqications from a pharmaceutical comJ;>any, 
information about better in~_urance pla:ns from 
an insurer and information about a new housihg 
development for active seniors from a builder 
are just three· examples of". good information . 
th~t seniors might mis~ out on, if these lists 
are not publicly available. 

Finally, the FreeQ.om of Information Commission 
oppo13es any chipping away ~f the public's right 
to know urider t·he "FOI Act. There is a public 
interest in knowing, _for example, that those 
regist·ered for senior programs are legitimately 
registered, in that they meet residency and/or 
age requl.reme"n:ts. I think it's important to 
keep in m"ind that seniors are members of the 
public, as weli. And if this .bill becomes law·, 
seniors, too, may be. denied acc~ss to these 
records. If these records are not publicly_ 
available, the open government policy 
urtderly~ng the FOI Act is diminished. 

In summary,_ the com:rOission ):>elieves that while 
the intent behind House Bill 5218 is laudable) 
it will riot cure the problem of pushy 
·solicitors, but will impede upon the public's 
legit.imate right to know. · 
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REP. SERRA: Senator Pragu~. 

SENATOR PRAGUE: First of all, thank you for taking ... 
the time to come over here and ·testify. 

KATH.LEEN ROSS: Thank you, it •·s· my pleasure. 

SENATOR PRAGUE: If a .s.enior does .not want his or 
her name given out on ·a list-- I'm thinking_to 
myself -- there ought to be a way of :allowing 
that senior to say, I don•t want my name given 
out as part of the list. No~, is there 
anything in the f~eedom of information laws 
th~t prevents that? 

KATHLEEN ROSS: 
·-

If you•re: just talking about the 
per·son • s name 

SENATOR PRAGUE: -- or address. 

KATHLEEN ROSS: Currentiy -- under current law -­
a;re you ?1-Sking under current law? 

SENATOR PRAGUE: Yes .. 

KATHLEEN ROSS: Under current law, the only 
exemption that ·could potentially apply-would be 
under section 1-210-(b.) (2), which is the 

·invasion of privacy exemption and .t_hat would be 
a difficult hurdle to get over, because I don,• t 
think that you could prove that your name -­
that disclosure of your name and address would 
const·i tut;e an invasion of personal ·privacy. .I 
think that • s what .the intent of this law is, 
it •·s just to exempt yo~r name and your address. 
So currently,· no, there's nothing in·the law 
that would e_nable you to exempt your name and 
your address. 

SENATOR PRAGUE: And telephone number? 
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KATHLEEN ROSS: Or your telephone number. Well, 
there is -- there is case law that says that. if 
you~ve taken -- we -- the commission has 
historically ruled that if you have taken 
measures to· keep your telephone number private, 
we will ~ot order disclosure· of your telephone 
number.. And -that 's true for social security 
numbers, as well. 

SENATOR ~RAGUE: Y.ou kno:w,. I find that hard to 
believe. If -- if a senior going to a senior 
center's ·name is on the list and that senior 
does not want his or her name given out to 
solicitors, then he or she wouldn't have the 
right to say to the senior center director: If 
someboc:ly ;is here· asking for the iist. -- the 
membership list -- I don'·t want my name given 
out. I --

KATHLEEN ROSS: Well, if 'the. information is 
contained in a public record, it would. be a 
public record, an.d it would be publicly 
·d.isclosa:Pl'e. The.re may be SC?ttle way that a· 
senior could work that out with the senior 
e.enter; that they ask that their names not be 
put on certain lists .. But once it's put on a 
list, it would be a pUblic record. 

SENATOR PRAGUE: Even·on a membership list? 

KATHLEEN ROSS: Even on .a memb.er·ship list.· That 
would be a public record. 

SENATOR PRAGUE: You know there's something wrong 
with tbat. I don't know how we can correct it, 
but· I mean there' s got to be a· way to correct 
this; Lots.of s~niors ·are either widows or 
'widower~. Yqu :know, they live by themselves 
and may not ;have any family around. And I 
really tnink that what.you•re sayi~g, even 
though it may be current law, presents a very 
quest'ionable situation for some seniors. And 
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we need-- I wish·you'd take a look at this and· 
see if you. ·co~ld help us figure out .with some 
langua,ge, a way to protect thos.e seniors . 

KATHLEEN Ross·: Well, Se:ti'ator, .we tried to - we 
tried to -get further information about what, 
specifically, was the issue; whether there had 
been a specific incident at a se.nior center. 
We weren't able to get further informati·on 
about wbat, specifically, was the concern. And 
we would·certainly be ha:ppy to sit do:wn with 
whoever was the proporten:t of the bill and to 
work .out .more specific language that we could 
more narrowly tailor an exemption, but just 
simply didn't have that inf.ormation. 

SENATOR PRAGUE: · Okay. We ' 11 get back t·o you . 

. ·KATHLEEN ROSS : Okay. 

SENATOR PRAGUE.: I can't remember, at this point,_ 
who. ·asked us for this bill. But we '11 discuss 
it and get back to you, because, yes, I think 
we're opening up a. r~ther· dangerous situati·on 
for some seniors. Not all the·se solicitors are 
honorable . Okay. · 

REP. SERRA: Senator Kissel. 

SENATOR· KISSEL: Thank yol:l very much, Mr. Chairman. 
Good morning. 

SENATQR PRAGUE: Goo.d morning. 

SENATOR KISSEL: Tell Attorney Murphy I said, hi. 

KATHLEEN ROSS: I will. 

SENATOR KISSEL: I sort of -- I feel bad, because~ 
you know, she and I ~o strongly disagre·ed on 
the Correctional Office of Freedom of 
In;fo_rmation 
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~THLEEN ·ROS.S·: Yes. 

SENATOR KISSEL: -..,Limitation, which.is moving 
in -- has already moved out of the Judiciary 
Commit.tee unanimously. And there is another · 
bill pendi~g in GAE that I test~fied on 
yester.day. But on this one, you know, I agree 
with the goals :of the Freedom of Information 
Commis·sion tha·t ·we· need as much t-ranspa·rency as 
possible. · 

I sort of view this as similar to what a senior 
might want, o.r anybody in ~onnecticut, with ·the 

. Do-Not-Call List . 

. KATHLEEN ROSS·: :Yup. 

SNEATOR KISSEL: I mean y~u can register somewhere, 
and you just don't want to get those calls at 
home. 

I think Se~ator Pr.agu~ is on to something 
though, --~ecause quite often, not always., you 
know, not all ·senior are frail and living along 
and vulnerable·, ·but there are. some folks that 
·simply because they avail the~selves of a 
reso~rce . in a community, so tha·t they have . 
somewhere to go and ~lay Bingo, or have some 
·coffee· - -· and I know the senior center in 
Enfield, half the seniors. just like to. work in 
the kitchen making all the food and the 
sandwiches to feed the other half·. I ·mean 
everybody like~ ·to stay busy. Got to stay busy 
and make the _time fly. And you have fun. And 
you get to socialize. . 

But I· can see that some folks that don't have 
the best: int.~r.est of those seniors 1 wanting to 
get those lists to~ you know, pester thein with 
some .kind of pro!iuc~, or do you have this kind 
of insurance·, or can I sell -- you know··, that 
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kind of thing. And I'm wondering if we can 
still craft s.omething· that would make you folks· 
happy, or at least less not happy, but still 
protect some of the key information. 

I mean I understand your notion that if 
somebody in, a· community says, I went t.o· the 
senior center. .I saw a hundred people. there. 
And ther.e ' s .J.U:st -- you know, I thought I· saw 
forty of them from another town. Why should my 
tax dollars pay for this facility where 
everybody from another town's coming and using· 
it? Maybe they want that ipformation. I can 
sort of· understand that. .And tha,t would serve, 
def.inite·ly, a good public purpose. :But at the 
-- but there·'~ not that many of those. Maybe 
that's ·one of the ones that i can think of. 
But there's not a huge amount of them, where 
peopl~ need to know who is, you know, going 
everyday to the senior ·center. So ~~ybe we can 
do something where certain parts of that 
information can be redacted. I know that maybe 
you'd w~nt to know an address, but maybe the 
names c.ould be r.edacted, ·so that you. :krtow 
peoples•· addresses, but you don't necessarily 
know the names with the addresses. 
I just --·we'll get that information.to you. 

But I'm actually volunteering to see if I can't 
help with this J;>roject., as well, because I know 
whe:re you're coming from and every incursion 
that reduces the transparency, then five years 
from now, .we-find out that something we should 
have known about; we don't know about. But on 
the .other hand; I'm very sensitive to the fact 
t~at ,· you ·know, I think ·that most people that 
go to a senior center and signup ·for a physical 
fitness p~qgram, o.r something li,ke that, they 
don; t think that they're making thei.r .whole 
·lives open to· anybody that wants to get that 
intormation. And so I'd like to hope that we 
can .form a balance here. Thank you . 
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much that nursing homes can do to insure that 
those· gc;>od busines·s prac-tices are a part of 
that -- that foundation. Thank you. 

REP. SERRA: Thank you .. 

NANCY SHAFFER: Thank you. 

REP.- SERRA: Debra Poltin, please. Good morning. 

DEBRA POL UN: Good morning.. Good morning, .s·ena tor 
Prague, Representative Serra, members. of the 
committee. For the re.cord, my name· is Deb 
Pol:un.. I'm the legislative direc-tor for the 
Connecticut Commission on ·Aging, which, as you 
know,_ is .a nonpartisan state agency that ~'s part 
of a legislative branch of gover~ment and 
devoted to preparing our Sta_te fo~ the 
burgeoning aging population, and promoting 
polic.ies that 'enhance the lives of present and 
future generations .of older adults in our 
State. You have my written testimony. I'm 
just going to skip through a little bit and 
highlight a couple of biils on the written 
testimony, starting with Senate Bill 172, which 
.is the property tax freeze bill. 

Recognizing that pr()perty tax relief is· a 
perennial issue in front of the Legislature, 
and r just wanted to again, recommend that you 
t_ake a l..ook at the property tax report that the 
CommisSion on Aging completed in 2007, ·with the 
help of thi~. commit.tee~ · W~ do have tha~ up on 
our website, the Connecticut Commission on: 
Aging website. 

Bas.ical1y, · that report too~ a look at all of 
the different relief programs that .are offered 
locally·, in different towns across the state, 
and make some recommendations for what the 
.State could do moving forward. And, basically, 
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those recommendations. revolve around 
streamlining_ efficiency and· educat~on. 

As you know, we have a number of dieferent 
property tax programs a~ready in place for 
veterans and for older adults. They are very 
confusing· f:or most people. There are.a lot of 
homeowners .that are unaware. of the different· 
programs for which they might qualify. ·And so 
given curren~ constraints,. we would just, 
again, recommend that you take a look at the 
recommendations contained in that report apd 
also in our written testimony from today, 
before proceeding. 

Skipping ~o Ho.use Bill 5277, concerning funding 
for adult day centers, we .support 
the - -· Coinmis·sion on Aging does support this 
proposal, recognizing that adult day cepters 
are an extremely cost-effective way of 
providing serv.ice!=l and care t·o in:cii vi duals in 
our s'tate, costing roughly $65 a day compared 
to a nursing rate average of over $200 a day 
for Medicaid. · 

Of course, most providers across-the-board do 
need this same rate increase, as provider in 
the cc;>mmunit.Y and institutional prov;i.ders, are 
struggling with low Medicaid reimbursement 

.rates. This committee and this Legislature did 
make a commitment to adult day c.ente·rs through . 
the passage of the biannual·budget in August, 
September, ~nd we would like to see that that 
commitment be cont·inued, eve~ given current 
fiscal constraints. 

And, finally, House Bill S278~ this is the 
SEN:,IOR CENTER AND·FREEDOM OF INFORMATION' ~CT 
BILL. And we're grateful for the committee for 
bringing forward this proposal. It was the 
Commi!=lsion on Aging that brought this to you, 
.because we had heard from a couple of different 
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senior· ce;nters in the· state that this is. an 
issue, which had arisen just a couple of times, 
not saying that this is something that people 
are constantly looking for this information, 
but thinking.forward to a time when people . 
might be asking fQr this information. Just 
harkeni11:g ba.ck to 1993·, it ·was the Freedom of 
Information Commission actually did provide . 
gu,'idance that these records might be exempt. 
Arid. so we would like to see that codified in 
state law. 

There was a lot of discussion about this 
earlier. I just wanted to bring up a couple of 
d:i,f.ferent points. One is that this is not 
real.ly breaking any new grounds.. And while 
we'·re in favor of open government, it should be . 
no.ted tha.t there already exist about. 24 
different ·exemptions in the Freedom of 
Information Act, including students ~n school 
programs, a·s well as residents participating· in 
parks and rec. programs. we be'lieve that 
senior center programming is very similar to 
parks and rec.- programming and'dese'rves the 
same level of protection." 

Let me give you a couple of examples of cases 
where this information might prove useful, not 
just fqr fi~ancial scam art.ists, which was 
aiready di-scussed, but for anyone else who just 
ml.ght want information about the . residents. 1of 

. their t~wn .. Dial-a-ride records, let's say I 
want to find out· when somebody' s no·t going to 
be home; I could FOI the dial-a-ride rec9rds. 
Oh, look, Mrs. Smith goes to the grocery store 
througp dial-:a-ride every singl.e Tuesday at 
9:00. I ~.m going to know that her house is 
goitJ.g to be empty next Tuesday at 9:.00. 
Congregate m~als, ~arne thing·. 

Let '.s SC!lY the senior center in your toWn 
·offered a depression screening, and there might 
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be an attend~nce list for people who attended 
tlle dep_ression screening. On something like 
that you· could see it could prove embarrassing 
to spmebody that they might want to at·tend a 
depression screening. It might actually 
discourage somebody from making use of :that 
very go0d public· servic.e. 

If there _is a:i:l issue with older adults misusing 
senior centers, then we would recommend that 
that issue be addressed. But protecting this 
in~ormat:i,on the WfJ.Y that 24 other exemptions 
already ~J.Cist. i_s $omething that , I be 1 i eve, 
would provide a higher,level of safety and 
security. 

Senator Prague, you pointed out there' ·s no ~~y 
to opt out r.ight now. I just harkel) back to 
the t:estimony about grocery s·tore cards. If 
you don't want that information· shared about 
what you'-re purchasing at the grocery store, 
you. bave an. ea·sy option; you don' t have to get 
a savings card,. or you can shop at a different 
grocery store that doe·sn' t. haye savings cards . 
BU:t you: shouldn't be able -- you. shouldn't have 
.to decide that you don't want to pa;rti·cipa_te: .in. 
a public service that your town is offering, 
because you'.re (ilfraid that your informat.ion is 
going to .get· given- out. 

And so I _would just· strongly recommend that 
this bill be moved forward. And if there's any 
tw¢aking of the language that needs t·o pe done, 

-we would be happy to work·with you on that. 
I . • . 

Than.k you. 

REl?. SERRA: Thank you,. 

I -
DEBRA PdLUN: Thank you. 

REP., SERRA: Next is· David, I think it's Pelo<JUin.· 
correct me if !.,mispronounce the name .. 
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I)AVIO PELOQUIN: Peloquin. 

REP. SERRA: Peloquin. Good morning. 

DAVID PELOQUIN: "Good morning. Distinguished 
members of the Select Committee on "Aging, ·my 
name is David Peloquin.. And, ·I'm a student 
parti.cipating in a small business legal 
services ·clinic of the Yale Law School, 
speaking in support of Senate Bill 233, AN ACT 
CONCERNING THE DISC~GE OF PATIENTS FOR 
NONPAYMENT OF APPLIED INCOM~. 

Earlier in thi~ .academic year, Leeway, a 
nonprofit skilled nursing facility approached 
our clin:i,c_, se.eking -heip finding a way to 
.c.oll.ect applied income payments. Early in our 
conversat-ions with Leeway, we discovered that 
the fa·cility already works with the residents 
to .set up a systems of whereby a resident's 
monthly !=IOCial security income, which 
constitutes a large portion of many residents 
applied income amount for the month, is 

. deposited diree.tly wi·th L~eway by the. Social 
Security.Administration.• However, in many 
instance~, a resident is unwilling to set up 
such a plan, and statutory prohibitions on the· 
assignment ·of social security income make it 
difficult for facilities to require that a 
resident assign socia.l security payments t.o ·the­
facility upon admission, b.ecaus.e connecticut 
law currently ·provides that skilled nursing 

. facilities may only discharge ·self-pay patients 
for nonpayment. Facilities· -like Leeway cannot 
move to discharge a Medicaid resident. who is 
delinquent ori his or her applied income 
payments. 

In helping Leeway se·ek solutions in their 
problem, we turned to skille4 nursing 
faci.liti.es in ne.arby states. We discover·ed 
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renovations. And as.drafted, all of these 
situations will ·trigger the notice provision .. 
so. I believe ·there's some -- ·some very strong 
points to the· bill.. I just- believe there's 
some language that could be ·tightened up some 
to n:aake it a: sounder piece of legislation. 

SENATOR PRAGUE: For the life of ~e, I can't find 
s·ubdivision 3. But we' 11 discuss this .with our 
LCO. ·We want to respect your recommendation. 
You may w,a~t to have a little chat with her. 
She'·s -, Amy is sitting over there. And give 
her your ·telephone number, so tha·t if she has 
some quest·ions, she could call _you·, 

RUSSELL SCHWARTZ: .Absolutely. 

SENArOR PRAGUE: Okay. Thank you. 

RUS.SELL S_CHWARTZ: Thank you; Senator Prague, 
Representative Serra. 

REP. SERRA: Thank you. Next up is Claude Albert. 
Good morning . 

CLAUDE ALBERT:. Good morning. Good morning, 
Representative, .Serra, Senator Prague, my name's 
Claude Alber·t . · t 1 i ve in Haddam. I'm the 
legislative chair of the Connecticut Council of 
Freedqm-"of Information. I'm here to talk about 
Bill 5:278. I won't. read my testimo:Q.y. I want 
to echo a couple of points that have a:lrea:d.y 
bee·n made~ 

You know, we all· ·share the ·universal repugnance 
for predatory practices against senio.rs. . But 
we would questi~n how-effective the P!Oposed 
.exempt;:ion would be in preventing unscrupulous 
solicitation. Lists of· marketing prospects are 
avail~ble from myriad sources public and · 
private, and I don't think there are very many 
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peop;t.e who don' 't take the discount ca.rd at the 
grocery store.or the -- or the pharmacy. 

We also wonder whether some, as an unintended 
byproduct of this, some more welcome and 
helpful contacts from legitimate local 
business, government, other community. 
orga_nizations might be denied: s·enior citizens 
in these programs .. 

And perhaps more importantly, I think this 
·exemption '!Right erect a hurdle to those who 
would explore improving the services of these 
programs, or ra1s.1ng issues, or looking into 

· complain.ts about the quality of these prog:r;-ame, 
whether those peoP.le are journalists or other 
community _me~ers, or the senior themselves. 
It e.eems to me it might even be possible to 
disempower some of the very ·people that you're 
trying ·to. pr~t.ect with this exemption;. 

And, finally, I would say that I would ask the 
committee to establish that there's some track 
·record of serious problems with .the ·present law 
before adopting yet another exe'!llption and 
compiling another category of information; on 
the pile· of information that's already exempt. 
Some. of the examples we were cited here, such 
as depression· screening, I think, is probab~y 
already exempt under medical records, or othe·r 
similar files. The recreation program and 
school records that were cited, involve children 
anQ. not rna t ure adults .. 

So we think exemptions to the Freedom of 
Information Act should be created_spari.ngly and 
only whEm they effectively deter a real risk 
that clearly outweighs the value of ope~ess .. 
Thanks. 

REP. SERRA: Senator Prague . 

000l94 



• 

• 

• 

3.2 
csd/gbr SELECT COMMITTEEE ON AGING 

March 9, 2010 
10:00 A.M. 

SENATOR PRAGUE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman . 

Mr. Alb~:r::t, what' s the conseqtiences of . 
violating·. the Freedom of Information ·law? What 
-if I ·said to you, I I m a senior center director. 
And I. am not .. giving out the list of the seniors 
who are in my senior center. Wbat's the 
consequences a.f tbat? · 

.CLAUDE ALBERT: The consequences is the person 
denied· has the opt'ion of complaining to the 
Freedom of Information Commission and asking 
them. to -- to require disclosure if the 
requester is in the right. 

SEN~TOR PRAGUE: ,So if we pass this bill ·and- these 
lists from the senior centers are exempt from 

. the· Freedom df Information; ·same solicitor 
·calls you and complains, what's the next step? 
I mean would you --

CLAUDE .Al;J:J;:iERT: If you pass the bill and the 
information is exempt? 

SENATOR PRAGUE: Yes . 

CLAUDE ALBERT: The.y can request the information. 
They' 11 be refused. They can appeal t.o the 
FOIC, but the FOIC will tell them, I'm .sorry. 

·That information is exempt. 

SENATOR PRAGUE: Okay.. And if they.' wanted that 
list, t~ey'·d have to go to court? 

CLAUDE ALBERT: I don't know.. I' ril not sure what the 
grounds would be. r·mean you could appeal the 
Freedom of ·Information C~mmission' s ruling to 

. the court,. but it s·eems to me that would be 
'long uphill struggle. 

SENATOR P~GUE: You know:, I have a lot o.f respect 
for· your Commission, on. the Freedom of . 
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Information, but I~m. telling y_ou my opl.nl.on as 
a senior. I t;hink you're wrong on this one. I 
do not want to allow the names of the seniors, 
who go to· senior centers, to be available to 
anybo.dy who calis the· senior cent-er and asks 
f.or that li~t. I think that is dangerous. 

CLAUDE ALBERT: . I hear you, Senator. I should point 
out;- .I'm no.t connected with the Freedom of 
Information Commission. I'm with the 
Connecticut. council on Freedom. of Information, 
~hich is an organization made up of ~o~tly 
.journalists, former j'ournalists, jou:r:nalism 
ed~cators ~ And while w:e -- we of-ten have 
similar positions to the FOIC, because We're 
interested in f~eedom of information. We're 
J;lpt --we_ have ·DO formal attachment to the 
Freedom of Information Commission. 

And I hear your objection,· but I -- I thin~ 

there are other positives that you'll -- you. 
could lose with this exempt ion. .~d I 'm not 
sure it's going. to fiJC: the probl·em· that you.-­
that you :want to deal with .. 

SENATOR PRAGUE: Thank you for taking the time to 
come in. 

CLAUDE ALBERT: Thank_you for hearing me, Senator. 

REP SERRA: Thank you. Next up. is Kevin Brophy. 

KEVIN B~OPHY: Good morning., My name is Kevin 
.S:r:ophy. I'm the direc.tor of Elder Law for 

· Connecticut Legal Services·. And I'm here in 
opposition to -Senate Bill 233~. AN ACT 
CONCERNING THE DISCHARGE OF PATIENTS' FOR 
NONPAYMENT OF APPLIED !~COME. 

One thing I wanted t·o· mention, for Connecticut · 
Legal Services, :we have prio:r:ities. As most of 
you are probably aware,, . Connecticut Legal 
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·sENATOR PRAGUE: Than~ you, Mr. Chairman. I just 
want to· thank you, Sharon, for coming. I know 
how· busy your schedule is·, but your testimony, 
you know, is very important to us. So it's a 
p:J;"oblem. Anyhow, you,g.ive us some ~dditional 
·issues to think about ·here." l'han;k you very 
much. 

SHARON POP.E: You're very. welcome. Thank you, 
Senator -Pra~ue. 

REP . SERRA: Thank you. 

SHARON POPE: "rhank you, -Representative· Serra. 
Tha;nk you. 

. 
RE-P. SERRA: Next is Dianne st·one. Good morning. 

DIANNE STONE': Good morning. ·Good morning, Senator 
Prague, R~presen.tative Serra and distinguished 
members of tbe Select Commit tee on Agi'ng. .My 
name is Dianne Stone. I'm the director of t:,he 
Newington Senior and Disabled Center in 
Newington, Connecticut. And I'm he-re today in 

· s.tro;ng Support of t-he Raised .Biil ·s27:8, AN ACT 
CONCERNING .. SENIOR CENTERS AND THE . FR~;EDOM OF 
'INFORMATION ACT. And .I thank you for rai~ip.g 
this bill and for taking up this issue.· 

The Commission on Aging was a referring agency. 
And. I th.ink I ·was one o.f the people -that asked 
them to bring t~is to YC?Ur attention. ·You do 
have ·my w.~itten ·testimony.· And t am going to 
somewhat follow that,· if that'·s okay with you. 

There's really two _issues involved here. The 
firs-t is whetber l.nformat.ion about o14er ··adults 
that's ·col.lected at 'senior centers should be 
confidential. I firmly bel_iev~ it should. The 
National I;nstitu:te of Senior Centers has 
developed standards o.f excellence for senior 
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centers. Those standards indicate those 
records.must be confidential: 

The Freedom of Information Commission; itself, 
in a 1994 .decision, they agreed with that, as 
wel~. They concluded that and I quote, it is 
objectively rea$·onable for the senior citizens 
using t.he nutrition a,nd. dial-a-:ride program, 
which are senior center programs~ to expect 
that their ident-ities·would remain 
confidential. People come into senior centers 
for services and for activities. ·They "have an 
expectation that the information we take from 
them is confidential. And "I think that. 
matters. 

The s.econd issue is whether or not we ne.ed a 
specific exemption in the Free.dom of 
Information Act. And I agree that these 
exemptions should not be taken lightly. The 
Freedom of Information Act ~erves a very 
import~~t.purpose in public administration, but 
I do believe, we need.· the exe:mption. The 
major.i.ty of· ~ep.ior centers in the state are 
public ~gencies. When I talked to some of. my 
colleagties about. this bill, their response was, 
ba~ica1ly; we don't give out information. 
That's our policy. They're not even aware that 
their records might be subject. to the Freedom 
of Information Act. That just doesn't make 
sense to tbem. 

There have been very few cases ·that I'm aware 
of; where somebody has requested information, 
and it's been denied, and has· reached a hearing 
with t'he Freedom.of Information Commission. 
There was one, t:.hough, and it ·happened to be in 
Newington. It was in 1994, which was before my 
time in ~ewington, but somebody asked for the 
names and addresses of people who attenqed the 
center for meals and for dial-a.-ride. It went 
to a, hearing. -And the commission, they 
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reviewed sever~l issues _in -.- in the hearing . 
And I do have'a.copy of the decision. BUt, 
ultimately, the commission concluded_ that the 

. cent.er' s records were. simi-lar to that contained 
.in personnel or medical files, and so they 
exempted it. They· said our records were like. 
~ersonnel and medica.l files. 

So following. that all the se·nior center 
directors· were· aware of this decision. ·I 
talked t.o a colleague who was around· at ti-qte, 
and 'she sa-id, we changed the way we kept o1,1r 
records. We stal;'ted making ~ure we included 
medical information. We· asked for medical 
information in our records, so that they would 
be exempt. _ How ridicul.ous is that, . asking for 
inf·ormati.on you don't need, _just you can ·try to 
keep 'things private? Other centers said we 
stopped ke.eping records. We stopped keeping 
track of people. Nobody requires of us to _do 
that anyway .. Why keep the information if it's 
g9ing to be subject to.discios~re? 

·Tne·r~ was another case in 1998, I believe, from 
·wallingford Senior Center. That was ·also. 
appealed to the ~reedom of. Informat·ipn 
Coinmiss:lo:p.. Wallingford is one of the very few 
senior centers il'l: the state t~at i.'s a private 
not-for-profit. So. they were considered not a 
public agency. But the reque_st was mad,e tor 
the database, or tor- the informatio_n. _I think· 

I'm not sure at that time we had databases. 

So flash forward :to today. You're goi~g· to 
hear f:r:otn one _of my colleagues.; Michelle 
Pantaleo, who called me this summer and said 

.somebody's' requesting a copy of our database. 
I't wasn ,·t somebody -- ·please tell me where 
these benevolent agencies _are that want. our 
databa~e·, so they can help us out and he~p 
people -- but it was somebody with ari axe to 
grind, who wanted to get information. Her town 
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attorney told her that she sa.id to ·give up 'the 
records; that they were not exempt from Freedom 
of Information. It wasn't until I forward the 
decision from 19.94 that said the Commission 
says we're exempt that he~ attorney 

·reconsidered and said, okay, we're \')Tilling to 
take this one on. 

Sowhat weire basically asking you to. do here 
today is to ·make a one line change 'in 'the 
Freed~m of Information Act, to do what the 
Commission decided in 1994; just codify that 
decision·, s.o that the question doesn't· come up \ 
again; that we don't go through the time a:t:J,d 
expense of going·to hearing~ that have already 
been dec·~ded unequivocally. Thank you .. 

REP. SERRA:. Thank you. Next up is Martha Dale. 

MARTHA. DALE: .Good morning 

REP. SERRA: Good morning. 

MARTHA DALE: _..:. distinguished members .. of the Select 
Committee on Aging·. My name is Martha Dale. 
And I'm the executive director of Leeway, which 
is ConnecticUt's multiservice provider to 
persons with HIV and AIDS. And I'm here to 
·talk about Senate. Bill 233. And I apprec;iate, 
in advance, your understanding of how complex 
this issue rea1ly is. 

But just· did a -- on the back o.f an 
envelope -- in calculating what, I think, the 
dollar value is of this problem, certainly, for 
Leeway every year, it's about a $50,oo·o bad 
debt that we don't get reimbursed. And that's 
about 10 percent. But for the statewide, i.f I 
figured out what this.means to all nursing 
homes, 23.2, it's probably al:;>out $23 million: in 
uncollected income, over the course of the 
year . 
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. .. 
·SUSAN GIACALONE: I can't speak for the department. 

I d9n·' t represent the department, but I do 
think if you required a public hearing for 
every time there's a· rate request, I think it's 
g~ing to have a. 4.ramatic impact -- negative 
i-mpact on rates. That m~ans -- because right 
now it IS a pri·or. approval prOCeSS for· a long:_ 
teZ111 care product on a ·rate increase. You know 
what the length of process is going to be. for 
that~ so_you take that into consideration. If 
you make· it· open to a public forum every time_ -
- now, the departme.nt · has the ability -to· hold 
public f-orums .if they n~·ed to. They alre.ady 
have a_very detailed process on what they can 
do on rates -- ~ut i.f you mandate a: public 
hearing fo_r every rate incre·ase, when you're 
pricing. that product; when you'· re pricing a 
rate increase or decrease, you 'bav~ to take in 
consideration· time: Arid time's going t·o be 
that; much l_qnge:t ~ You' re· going to have to take 

. that into·· consideration and the impact of the 
.rates.· ·And.ypu're not_going to be able to 
reE;Jpond to the market as quickly as you need 
to . 

SENATOR PRAGUE: Thank you. 

SUSAN GIACALONE: -Thank.you. 

REP. SERRA: : Thank you. Next is Michelle Pantaleo. 

MICHELLE PANTALEo'.:· . G_ood morning,_ Senator Prague, 
Representative· Serra and· the other 
dist.inguished.qtembers of the Select Committee 
on Aging." 

My name . is Michelle Pan.'tale:o.. And ,I work. for 
the· Town' o_f East Hartford, Senior Services 
J?epartment . .Artd I would 1 ike to echo Dianne 
.Stone's testimony. And we did find ourselves 
con~ronted with this_i~sue of the Freedom of 
Information Act last summer. And, thankfully, 
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with Dianne' _s help, we averted what we­
conside-red to be ·a ve·ry s-erious issue. 

We had someone that we were -- that comes to 
the senior ·center, who·was very disgruntled 
that we were working with a separate issue. 
And w~en they requested the database 
informat.:l.on of, you -know, all the members of 
our senio_r center,· we were very concerned about 
giving ·that information out. And we certainly 
,;lould hot want to do that. 

We spend a great deal of time educating our 
population about scams an~ to keep their 
informati.on private; t_o stop c_arrying their 
socia-l- se·curi.ty card· around; and to be very 
alert- of about who they give out iri~ormation 
to.- And· ·we ·build a great amount of trust 
between the seniors and our staff. And we feel 
that we would be violating that trust py giving 
that informat:l.on.out. 

I as)t that ;rath~r than go through everything 
that has a~ready been said today, I just_ask 
tha't you ple~se support the BiJl 5278. And we 
truly J::?elieve ·that it would make a difference 
in our a:bi1i.ty to serve our populat·io_n, because 
we feel·that we would lose members of our 
senior center, if they felt that we were giving· 
out t~ei:r informat;ion. Thank you. 

REP. SERRA: Thank y~u. Next is_ Brian Quig1ey. 

BRIAN QUIGLEY: Thank you, Representative Serra and 
Senator Prague and members of the committee. 
I'm Brian Quigley, reg:L-onal director for 
America Health Insurance Plans. 

We're here in opposition to Sertate Bill 322, 
THE ACT 'CONCERNING LONG-TERM CARE POLICIES. I 
would just echo. the comments of OPM and the IAC 
that the requirement to have-community rating 
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Thank you for this opportunity to comment on a number of bills that are before you today. 

As you know, the Connecticut Commission on Aging (CoA) is a nonpartisan state agency that is part 
of the legislative branch of government. We are devoted to preparing our state for a burgeoning aging 
population while promoting·policies that enhance the lives of the present and future generations of 
older adults. For sixteen years, the Commission has served as an effective leader in statewide efforts 
to promote choice, independence and dignity for Connecticut's older adults and persons with 
disabilities. We have been most pleased to work in partnership with this Committee on many 
important initiatives over the years. 

Senate Bill172: An Act Establishing a Property Tax Freeze for Certain Elderly a:omeowners 
-coA. Comments · 

In 2007; the Commission, with the support ofthis committee, completed and published a report 
entitled "Property Tax Relief for Older Adults: A Profile of Connecticut's Local Programs." The 
highly sought-after report inventories existing local property tax relief programs, summarizes the 
finding~ and recommends six improvements designed to move our state towards greater information 
sharing and education. · 

The Commission encourages this Committee to consider these recommendations when considering 
modifications to or expansions of current programs: 

• Information about existing state and local programs should be included in annual property tax bills, 
in language that is easy to read and to understand; ~/23Jt: 

• The state should collect information about property tax relief programs annually and make thi~ ll r ,
1 information available to the public; ...t1b~~-

• Local elected officials and assessors should have access to more information to help them make 
decisions about property tax relief programs and options for implementing revaluation; 11.lJ5)7 $ 

• Property tax relief programs should be provided in an equitable manner to low and moderate 
income households; 
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• The state should examine the possibility of combining or streamlining existing property tax relief 
programs to achieve efficiency and for ease of use by residents; and, 

• Existing programs and their use should be considered as part of comprehensive tax reform. 

The property tax relief report is available on our website, at www.cga.ct.gov/coa, and hard copies can 
be provided as requested. We would be happy to work with you to craft legislation that supports the 
recommendations of this report. 

Senate BiD 321: An Aet Concerning Long-Term Care Policies Under the Connecticut 
Partnership for Long-Term Care 
....CoA Opposes 

Connecticut's long-term care system is frequently cited as being over-reliant on public sources of 
payment, such as Medicaid, and under-reliant on private sources. Indeed, Medicaid is the primary 
payer for long-term care in our state, costing state taxpayers over $2.4 billion annually. The high use 
of Medicaid is directly tied to restrictions on Medicare and private insurance for long-term care, as · 
well as individuals' lack of planning for their own future needs (as indicated by the Long-Term Care 
Needs Assessment). 

One recommendation of the state's 2010 Long-Teim Care Plan is to increase the proportion oflong­
term care that is paid for with private resources to 25% by 2025. National estimates are that about 7% 
of long-term care costs are currently paid for with private resources. 

In Connecticut, a unique alliance between state government and the insurance industry is the 
Connecticut Partnership for Long-Term Care. As of December, 2008 over 50,000 long-term care 
insurance policies had been sold through this Partnership-saving the state an estimated $8 million in 
Medicaid costs to date. · 

The proposal before you, while well-intentioned, could endanger the Partnership in two ways. First, 
by requiring that insurance companies that stop offering new policies in Connecticut endeavor to sell 
those policies to other companies, consumers could be given a false sense of protection. It is important 
to note that, even when companies stop offering new policies, they still honor existing policies. 

Secondly, the legislation proposes community-rating for Partnership policies, which could have the 
opposite effect as intended. Specifically, while community rating would lead to lower rates for older 
individuals, it would necessarily lead to increased rates for younger, healthier individuals. These 
higher rates could disincent these younger individuals from buying policies, removing them from the 
risk pool-and thereby likely increasing rates for everyone left. 

We urge reconsideration of this proposal. 

House Bill 5277: An Act Concerning Funding for Adult Day Care Centers 
....CoA Supports 

This proposal increases rates paid to adult day centers under our Medicaid program, a priority 
established by the Legislature last year in the budget for fiscal years 2010 and 2011. 

The Connecticut Commission on Aging supports this bill as a smart investment in our home- and 
community-based infrastructure. Adult Day Centers are a critical component to ''rebalancing," a 
movement that seeks to keep individuals in their homes and communities whenever possible. 

Connecticut's Long-Term Care Needs Assessment, completed in 2007, found that 80% of respondents 
wanted to remain in their homes as they age. Many are able to do so with both "formal" and · 
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A "informal" care. "Formal" care.includes thatprovided by home care providers(sometimes through 
--------.P~blic programs, such as·the CT Home CareJ~ro.gram.for..Elders),.nutrition, transportation, visiting 

nurse: care and other supports. 

• 

e. 

The bulk of care, however, is provided "informally," by spouses, neighbors, children and friends. In 
fact, estimates are that over 500,0.00 Nutmeggers provide informal care to at least one adult,_ an 
economic value·to our-s~te of $4.9 billion. As rewarding as providing .this care is~ iti~ also physically 
and mentally exhausting. 

Adult day centers provide needed respite for these informal caregivers, while also·providing valuable 
socialization and recreation to ad~ts with long-~rm care needs. Like other private providers, adult 
day centerS. rely heavily on state Medicaid dollars for their continued success. One of the most cost­
effective options for care, adult day centers cost Medicaid less than $65/day, compared with an 
average nmsing ~orne rate of over $215/day: · · · 

Moreover, rate increases for_.~ wide-yariety·ofproviders and ~rvices are needed to· ensure a robust 
home- and COIDiilunity'-based net\york .of services, a critical component of rebalancing efforts, such as 
the Money Fcillo~_the·Personpi-Qgram.. IndiViduals with'long-term care needS cannot flourish in their 
communities'Untess:they are able to access the services that they need. · . 

The Commission thanks the Committee for i~ support of ad\llt. day centers and other efforts to he~p 
provide choice, dignity ~d. independence for older adults and persons with. disabilities. Recognizing 
the difficult tinanci8J. CJ.iiiiate, we hope·this Committee can reaffirm its support for this rate increase as 
a priority for our state. · . . .· 

House Bill 5278: An .Act Concerning Senior Centers and the Freedom of Information Act 
.:..CoA Supports · 

"The ComD.nssion on Aging thariks the Coq:unittee for bringing this proposal forward this session. As 
you know, the Freed()tn of"]nformation Act (CGS §1-210) requires the disclQS:!lfe of most public · 
records in.the ·state, .A number of exempti~ currently exist, for.example, to protect names and 
identifying informatio~ for participants in school programs, as well as muriicipal parks and recreation 
progranis. However, it is currently unclear whether senior center fuformation falls under this law. 

Why e?'-empt.seriiQr center.member information? Imagine you are a financial scam artist looking for 
victims. Why go through_ the ph~ne book or voter.rolls, when you might be able to get a list of older 
~ults in ~ given town, as well as their addresses, The CommiSsion on Aging requests that this 
protection ~e-~d~ so that individuals can attend senior center programs without the fear of-future 
solicitation or other 9uestio~ble contacts. . 

As-an additional clarifying note, we would request that you add phone numbers and email addresses as 
exemptions as well, in the current proposal. 

Thank you fot your time and for your leadership on these issues. 
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Written Testimony before the Aging Committee 

March 9, 2010 

In opposition to H.B. No. 5277 (RAISED) AN ACT CONCERNING FUNDING 
FOR ADULT DAY CARE CENTERS. 

This legislation would. provide Adult Day Care Centers a 10% rate increase. DSS opposes 
this legislation since it would have a significant fiscal impact on the already stressed state 
budget. In addition, the biennial budget appropriated an additional $700,000 to increase 
the rate for Adult Day Care that constituted a 4.2% increase. This is the only service 
provider in the waiver programs that has obtained a rate increase since the last increase in 
2007. Giving another increase to the Day Care providers would certainly be inequitable 
to the remainder of.the waiver service providers who are facing the same fiscal 
challenges . 

Additional Remarks 

S.B. No. 232 (RAISED) AN ACT CONCERNING THE USE OF A CERTIFICATE, 
PROFESSIONAL DESIG~ATION OR ADVERTISING IN ADVISING SENIOR 
CITIZENS. 

. . 
The object ofthis bill is to protect seniors from deceptive practices of financial advisers 
by ensuring that any certificate, title or designation is not used in an untrue, deceptive, 

·misleading or false manner. It expands upon current statutory language that prohibits the 
general operation of any business in a fraudulent or deceitful manner by ensuring that 
persons have appropriate education and legitimate certification when purporting to be 
specialists in senior matters. 

The U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission indicates that some fmancial 
professionals use designations that imply that they are experts at helping seniors with 
fmancial issues. Many seniors, however, don't ~derstand the sets of initials that may 
follow the names of these fmancial professionals or the meaning of the titles- such as 
"senior specialist" or "retirement advisor" -they use to market themselves. The 
education, experience, and other requirements for receiving or maintaining a "senior" 
designation vary greatly. In some cases, a fmancial professional may need to study and 
pass several rigorous exams - after working in a designated field for several years - to 
receive a particular designation. In other cases, it may be relatively easy in terms oftim,e 
and effort to receiv~ a "senior" designation, even for. an individual with no relevant 
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expeiience. Even after doing some research, it may not b.e clear whether a professional 
designation represents legitimate expertise, a marketing tool, or something in between. 

According to the ~orth American Securities Administration President Patricia.Struck 
individuals may cal_l themselves 'senior specialists' to create a false level.ofconi.fort 
among s.eniors by implying a certain level of tr~g on issues· important to the elderly . 
.But the training they receive is often nothing more than marketing and selling tecJ:m,i.ques 
targeting_ the elderly. ·'fh~. alphabet soup of letterS_ after their names can be confusing, and 
U;l some case~. may even be deceptive to ·seniors. In the eastern half of the Ul_lited States 
alone s~curities regulators hav~ opened 26 cases in the·past year involving "senior 
specialists" -

It is not ~nly relative 'to financial. advising that the term "senior specialist" may be 
exploited - the healtQ and insurance mdustries have their share. Merely warning 
consumerS to carefully-check the credentials of individuals holding themselves out as 
·"senior sp~iatists" 'has not beeil sufficieP,t io prevent credentialing scams from escalating 
and"our most~wlperable seniors to be victimized. This Bill·could ensure that those 
p~ons dtling- business in Conhe~ticutwho ~laim to be s~or specialists ~ly do 1:!-ave 
the requisite ed1,1cation and experience to be ab~e to provide appropriate servi~es. The 
department supports the mtent of thi!i! bill.-

. S.B. No. 322. {MlSED) AN ACT CONCERNlNGLONG-TERM CARE POLICIES 
UNDER THE CONNECTiCUT PARTNERSHIP FOR LONG-TERM CARE. 

S.B. 322 proposes to change how long term care policy premiums are set. Currently, the 
CT Partnership for·Long T~ Care po~cy premiums are-rated based on age of the · 
mdiVidual ptirchasilig·the policy. S.B. 32~ W01Jld inStitute' a community rating _system 
that would :likely expon~ntially increase the cost of the monthly premiums for policy 
holders, e~peci'allythe-prop's target popula~on of consumers in their 40's and SO's, 
-therebytnakiilg the policies unaffordaple. _If S.B. 322 becomes law it could potentially 

_. ~d the· CT Partnership for Long Term Care program due to ~affordable monthly 
· · premiums and withdrawal from the market by insurance companies selling the policies. 

The Department ofSoci~l Services serves as the consumer education ann ofthe CT, 
Partnership for Long Term Care. While we ar~ not directly involved in the changes to 
the rates, we ~e impacted by these ·changes as we educate coilsum~ about them. The 
_Department opp.oses S.B. 322 becaqse of the expected negative impact it would have on 
existirig and potential policy holders of the Connecticut Pariner8hip for Long Term Care. 

- . 

H.B. No. 5278 (RAISED) -AN ACT CONCERNIN~ SENIOR CENTERS AND THE 
-. FREEDOM OF INFORMATION ACT. 

The general philosophy of both the federal and state FOIA is one ofbroad disclosure-:­
government openness and maximum:!esponsible disclosure. However, it is important for 
lawmakers to recognize _the importance of providing_ for exemptions to the disclosure 
statute when it can ·calise foreseeable-harm. State lawmakers have not preViously 
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recognized the foreseeable harm that this bill raises in disclosing the names and addresses 
of seniors who participate in senior center activities or are members of such municipal 
centers. 

Seniors are now recognized as a vulnerable segment of the population, becoming 
increasingly more susceptible to fraud, scams, and exploitation. It is not surprising that 
seniors would not want their names and addresses disclosed to the public at large, 
especially as a result of participation in activities that are de!!igned to strengthen social 
networking to decrease elder vulnerability. Senior centers increase older adults' exposure 
to useful consumer information as well as prevent them from listening to con artists due 
to their loneliness at home - alone. They are increasingly being warned not to disclose 
personal information to prevent identity theft, that it is "shrewd to be rude" and hang up 
when unwanted telemarketers call them, and that if something sounds too good to be true, 
it probably is. Granted, it does not take much creativity to find readily available addresses 
via internet sites which, these days, also include municipal tax records. What is not so 
readily available is the identification of the person living at a given address as a senior. 
One of the few ways this can be accomplished is through a FOIA request to any state 
municipality for these senior center records. Once armed with this targeting information, 
enterprising entrepreneurs can bombard vulnerable elders with unwanted advertisements, 
sales promotions, and door-to-door sales opportunities. This Bill takes a step in the right 
direction to combat ·senior exploitation by recognizing the foreseeable harm of disclosure 
and the department supports this proposal . 
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Dianne: Stone: 
Director 

Testimony in support ofH.B. 52.78 
AN ACT CONCERNING· SENIOR CENTERS AND THE FitEEDOM OF INFORMATION 

ACT 

My ~e·is Dianne Stone and I am the Director ofthe Newington Senior and Oisabled Center. i 
am ·here .. today in strong supp~rt of HB 5278 AN ACT CONCERNING SENIOR CENTERS 
AND THE :FREEDOM OF. INFORMATION ACT· and 'I .thank· the Select Committee on Aging 
for raising it. 

rhere are reallY. two. :issues involved here. The first is whether information ·about older adults 
that is collected by Senior Centers should be confidential. I believe that it should. The National 
Institu~ of Senior Ceitters, in their Standards for Accreditation, indicates tha:t it must The 
Freedom of InfQI'IJlf1tion Co~ssion, in a 1994 decjsion on this .isSue ~ed. Th.ey concluded · 
that "_. .. it is objectively reasc;mable for the senior citizens using ~e nut;rition and Dial-A-Ride 

· programs to'expect that their identities would remain confidential." 

The second issue is-whether we need a specific e'._Cemption ·in the Freedom oflnfom,tation Act to 
protect vulnerable adults. Again, I believe that We do. The majority of Senior Centers in. this 
·state are m~cipally operated and ate. public agencies according·to the Freedom of Information 
Act. When I talked tQ fellow senior center DirectorS about this bUl, many expressed that they do 
not r:elease in.f'onn.ati9n about clients without permission as a matter of poli~. They were 
umlware. that their records might be subject to the FOIA. Fortunately there have been very few 
. cases that I ain aware.of that f1. denied request for information about senior center participants has 
re.acbed the .Freedc:nn of Information Commission. B~t, ·there have been cases. One happened to 
be in Newington. 

In 1993 a gentleman asked for a list of the names. and addresses of .people who attended the 
Center for mews. and who used Dial-A-Ride. He wa.Jited the i¢'~on because he believed 
that people··who could afford to pay more.for their services ought~ do that. The Center Director 
and Town Manager demed.hls.request and. be filed a ~mplaint with the Freedom of Information 
Commission.· The case was heard .in· i 994. The Town of NeWington was represented by an 

Phone: (860) 665-8178 Fax: (860) 667 .. 5835 
srcenter@newingtonct.ge)v 

www .newingtonct.gov 

First ill Stille of Connecticut 
· Fully Accredited by the NatioiltlllliStltute of Senior Centers 
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attorney, at the Town's expense. Wliile several 1ssues were (liscussed, the: Commission 
ultimately concluded that the. Center's records were "similar to that contained in personnel.of 
medical files'' and were therefore exempt · 

I was riot around in 1994. A colleague from a neighboring Center recen~y told me that the 
de~ision. changed the way many .Centm:s collec~d information. Some stopped. S~me made suie 
to collect medical infoiiD8tion so that their records would be exempt aS personnel or medical . 
records. 

A similar cas.e was brought to the FOIC in 1998. That case involved 'a request for membership 
records by an individual with~ ax; to grind at the Wallingford· Senior Center. The Center paid 
$2,500 in attorn~ fees.·: ·wallingford is one of the few Centers in the State that is a private· not 
for profit and the CoiDIIlission correctly determined ·that they did not meet the ·criteria to be 
considered a public agency. The impQrtant point though .is that the ~uestor believed that ·the 

. records should be available to the extent-that he filed ~cOmplaint. 

Flash forward to this past summer. I reeeived a call from a colleague in East Hartford, Michelle 
Pantaleo. A person had requested a list ·of her parti<;ipants. She ·had consul~ with counsel and 
was told. that .the records were subject to the Freedom of Information Act and Would need to be 
released. I referred her to the Newington decision from 1994 and her attorney reconsidered ·his 
position. ·Michelle wiii be testifying today as well. · · · 

While it does not happen frequently, there will be further requests fot information about our 
participants. We are currently relying on an oral history of past interP~ons of the Freedom of 

·Information Act as it relates to our records. We are relying on municipal .attorneys' 
interpretations of the Freedom of Information Act and their willingness to represent us in· 
hearings. We are relying on. our municipalities to finance those lie8rii:J.gs. We are relying .on 
these things when." the ·Commission was unequivocal in their decision that our records sho.uld be 
exempt. · 

The legislature, by adopting this one line addition to the Freedom of Information Act, will codify 
this decision for the future. 

Thank you . 

.Dianne StQne · 
dstoile@newingtonct.gov 
(860) 665-8768 

Phone: {86~) 665-8778 Fax: {860) 667-5835 
www.newingtonct.gov 
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Cla"!J-de Albert, Legislative Chair, Connecticut Council on Fre·e~om· of Information , 

In Opposition to House.BiU No. 5-278. an Act Concerning Senior Centers and the 
Freedom of JnformatiOD Act · 

Tuesdgy. Mary:h 9. 2010 

·Senator -Prague. Representative ~erra and members of the Select Committee on 

~' 

My name is. Claude Albert I live in Haqdam, and I am the legislative chair of the 
Connecticut Coundl on Freedom o(Jnfo~~~on. i am here today on behalr"ofCCFOI 
to question the _need to cre~te this additioncil e~emption -from the Freedom of 
Information Act 

Our understan.ding is that this bill is intendec:l to protect seni_or citizens from 
unscrupulous solicitors by denying access to.then~mes and adqresses of members · 
of senior centers and particfpants in senior programs. . . -

We share the proponents~ repugnance for predatory practices-against senior 
citizens .. B.ut-we:would question bow effectiye the proposed exenip_tion would be in · 
preventing: those practices, ·since lists of "marketing. prospects" can be gathered 
from myriad.sources of public and private information. We also wonder Whether, as 
an uninte~d-ed bypro_duct; this exemption might deny seniors more welcome and 
helpful contacts from legitimate local businesses, government or other community 
organiza~ons. 

It is always-possible· to postulate a way in which tho~e so inciined can misuse almost 
any public: information. But the information that iS the subje~:tof this bill has been 
public for·rnany yeats. Before creating ye~ another c~tegory of public information 
that is not pubiic, we woul~ ask the committee· to establj_sh 1\at 'its availability has 
·created a trackre.corq of serious problems, that these problems cannot be 
addressed in soiD:e other way and tliat this change will be effective in dealing with 
them. · 

We believe ~xem,ptioQs to the Fr~e4om of Infor~Jltion l\_ct should not be created · 
lightly but on.ly-~hEm dtey effectively deter a real and risk that clearly outweighs the 
value of openness; 
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· Freedom of Information ~om mission's 

Statement before the Select Committee on Aging· 
March 9, 2010 
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Senator Prague, Re'preselitative Serra; Members oftije Committee, 
My· name is Kat~leen Ross;· i am :an attorn~y with the Freedom of ·Information Commission 

The Commission ~ubmi~ed written testimony so I won't read thjJt to you but I am here to tell 
the CoiT!mit:tee that the Freedom of lnform~tipn Commis~ion· oppose_s House Bill 5278 for three 
reasons: 

First, i!lthough the purpose of this bill is presumably to proteg: members of senior centers from 
sQiicitors, we do not believe that thi:; bill will accomplish this· purpose. Today, we live in the 
inf~m:nation age,·do~inated ~y computers an.d data,llase's ~here all kinds of information is 
coll~~ed, av~ilab)e·to, and shared· by~ anyone and everyone. Jhe use·~f compute~s e~nd· the· 

·internet has truly changed o~r society to the point where .information formerly considered 
"prive~te" cannot really be considered that way anymore. In addi~ion, every tim~ someone signs 
up for a· card at Stop ~nd Shop or CVS to receive discounts, that person-'s personal information 
is put. into a database and purchases made at those stores are tracked. I believe that those data 
bases are ·sold. an.d,sh~rel:t among private companies all the time; So, the information is out 
there, and we, don't think HB 5278 will make the problem of solicitors. go away . 

Second, removing these lists from the FQI Act's·disclosure requirement might actually result in 
.deprivi!'lg seniors of gooc! and valuabie information. ll"!formation about ·advances in new 
medications from a. p~armaceutical cpmpany, ·information a_bout better insurance ·plans from 
an.ilisurer,.and information about.a new housing development-for active seniors from a builder, 
ar,e just 3 examples of "good" information· that the seniors might miss out on .if these lists are 
not publicaliy'available. 

' ' 

Third,_ the Freedom-of lnformatio,n C~mmission oppos.es any chipping away of the public's right 
tp'know u·nder the FOI Act. There is a public interest in knowing, forexa~ple, that those 
registered for senior prqgrams, are· legitimately registered in thanhey meet residencY and/or 
age requirements. ·!.think it's important to k~ep in mihd that seniors are members ofthe.pJblic 
as·well, and iftt:lis.bill:becomes law, seniors, too, may be denied-access to these records. If 
these records are·_not publically available, the open government policy underlying the FOI Act is 
diminished~ ·· 

In summary, the Commission believes that while the intent behind House Bill 5278 is laudable,. 
it will not c~re· .the proble.m. 0fpushy solicitor~, b~t will impe_de upon the ·public's legitimate 

·. right to know .. 
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STATEMENT IN OPPO~ITION 
TO HOUSE BILL NO. 5278 

AN ACT CONCERNING SENIOR CENTERS 
AND THE FREEDOM.OOF INF.ORMATION ACT 

000282 

0 The purporte4 purpose of this bill - to protect the members of senior centers from certain 
solicitors - is a worthy one. The Well-being ofour seirlor citizens is a fundamental concern of 
everyo~e. 

However, th~·stated purpQse of the bill is to exclude the ~es an~ addresses of members 
of senior centers mid participants in ·senior programs from Freedom of lnfQrmation Act 
di~lpsure ~uirements. The bill, in all likelihood, would n<?t keep solicitors away. Rather, it 
would chip away at the state's Freedom: of Information Actyet again. 

Solicitors cilq get-information in a·varietY of ways, especially in light oftoday's 
tecbnolQgiat]; ~vances; TUrning senior center lists into private documents would be a hurdle any 
mediocre ·solicitor could clear easily. 

. . Removing the list:from the public domain could deprive the seniors·of vital information 
·ancJ cont&ct With- the ooutsid~ world. Often, legitimate finns with valuable information about 
health insurarilie options .or other senic;>r activities use the senior center lists as mailing lists, as do 
some:retaii e$bli~lunents, Alsc;>, tlJ,e seniors' mqnicipal officials &.Q.d state and federallegislatprs 

· use the lists to·conta(;t'ihem and learn of their concerns. · 

Conceivably, the seniors' voices could be muted should these lists tiecome private 
documents. 

0 

• 

0 

· . The Freedom ooflilfortnatioil Cp.mmis~ion respectfully submits that there could be. other, 
more effective; ways to protect ow·senior citizens rather than this broad stroke exemption. We 
ask that' you reject this 'bill and _preserve public access to this· information. 

Contact: Colleen M. Murphy, Executive Director and General Counsel or Eric, V. Turner, 
. Mana~g Director arid Associate General Counsel at (860) 566:..5682. 
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